ACT BUSHFIRE COUNCIL

Meeting 4/2005

27th October 2005 - 3.00pm-6.00pm

Executive Conference Room 1

Emergency Services Authority

123 Carruthers Street, Curtin ACT 2605
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1.  Opening and Introduction by Chairman

Dave Broderick opened the meeting at 3:10pm.

The minutes of the previous meeting were agreed.

The table of Actions was reviewed.
Business Arising:

OH & S Issue around Trucks (JTF)

ESA has enlisted the support of Workcover to find out what needs to be done to bring the older tankers up to scratch, both from a mechanical point of view and also the petrol pumps, in order to allow their continued use until they can be replaced.

· 3 new CAFS tankers will be arriving in November, with a further 2 vehicles to arrive in February.

· Procurement procedures are in place to obtain additional tankers in February.

· Where best to use the 5 older vehicles (mainly grasslands, not heavily forested areas).

John Fisher distributed a document containing a list of all vehicles and their water capacity.

Mike Lonergan moved that the Council does not need to write to the Minister regarding this issue as the RFS is going to manage the risk appropriately.  Dave Broderick seconded this.  Advise will be taken back should the situation change.  John Fisher stated that the RFS have a risk management strategy in place in relation to the fleet management strategy.

Tony Bartlett stated that it was necessary to have a risk management plan in place to look at overall risk, not just in relation to vehicles.

Peter Dunn stated that discussion has been held with an external consulting firm.  He stated that this will take effect and that a general risk assessment in relation to bushfire would be undertaken in the short term.  Tony Bartlett agreed with this and Michael Lonergan seconded it.

Michael Lonergan commented on the document distributed by John Fisher in relation to water capacity of vehicles.  Forest 11 and Forest 15 are vehicles now designated as 2nd line of defence and that there are a number of people who don’t like bulk water carriers.  He believes that the list overstates matters, and questioned whether or not the 2nd response vehicles would stay within the fleet when the new vehicles were in place.

Tony Bartlett stated that in the overall fleet mix there needs to be some large super tankers as well and that 8000 litre tankers need to remain in the fleet.

John Fisher stated that there is a need to look at the fleet configuration and look at the latest technology available and chose the optimal mix.  

David Prince advised that tests are underway with CSIRO in relation to foam, which is effective for 24 hours.

Action – David Prince to report back to Council after the report is received.

New Agenda Items:

Nil

Correspondence:
· Letter from the University regarding Peter Kanowski’s membership of Council

· Letter from NSW FB regarding Corporate Plan 2005 – 2008 was distributed

· Fire & Rescue Magazine and Global Standard Magazines were distributed

Bushfire Operations Plans Presentation:
Dylan Kendall and Andrew Luke gave a presentation on Bushfire Operations Plans (BOPs) on behalf of ACT Forests and ACTPLA.  Ross Burden presented on behalf of Parks and Places.

The Chairman asked if there was anything that these agencies needed from Council.  He asked if they would come back to Council in May to discuss any difficulties and advise if there were any areas in which Council could assist them.  

A discussion ensured in relation to trails and access to trails, including modification of gateways if necessary.  Assessments are currently underway.

Nick Lhuede from RFS distributed an audit document titled “Bushfire Operational Plans 2004 – 05, Report on Activities”.  

The Commissioner stated that there is intense scrutiny on items identified in the BOP’s, which realistically will not be completed at the end of the 2-year period, and this is acceptable, if there is a realistic reason for items not being completed.  

Council will take this document away and provide comments to Nick Lhuede, though Council.  

Council stated that the presentations were cohesive and that Council Members now feel that they are well informed.

Action:

Members to provide comments to Nick Lhuede to be discussed at the December meeting.

Commissioners Report:

The Expenditure Review Committee is in full swing within the ESA and have spent a full week within the ESA learning what the organisation is about.  RFS gave a presentation as to where they are at, giving the Committee a better understanding.  The underlying message in the presentations was that ESA are no longer just a response agency.  They were also briefed in detail as to the role of Bushfire Council.

The Commissioner will be travelling to WA to look at fire management issues in catchment agencies along with Michael Ross, Maxine Cooper and representatives from Actew.

The bushfire season was declared for 1 November with the Minister launching it on Wednesday 26 October.

Rural Fire Service:

John Fisher advised the meeting of upcoming events in the RFS calendar.

1 November




Commencement of the 2005 Bushfire season. 

Week Commencing 7 November


CAFS Training in place with New Zealand then to the Brigades to show how the units work, prior to deciding where to place them.

25 November

Aircraft arrive in Canberra.  

John Fisher advised that there is a need to anticipate how the ACT looks at grassfires and reacquaint people with how to fight grass fires.

Fire Brigade

Approx 40 people are trained in CAFS.  The Fire Brigade will work with RFS.  NSW are impressed with the work ACT is doing.  Another issue is how RFS & FB operate at Managerial level, how to integrate IMT’s and relationship between Brigades.

Namadgi Plan:

Council discussed results of the meeting to discuss the proposed Plan of Management.  Issues raised:

· Meeting with Kevin Jeffery, Tony Bartlett, Geoff Butler, Nick Lhuede & EACT 

· Cooperation with neighbours  

· Fuel loads

· Need to discuss how boundaries outside the park work

· Manage resources, including human

· Suppression is not receiving the priority it needs

· Water Catchment – needs more wording regarding management of fire in the water catchment areas.

· How to manage Callitris spp. stand conservation.

A submission on the PoM by Council was required by late November.

Action:

Namadgi plan to be pulled together prior to being made into a submission.  Comments need to be made to Council.

General Business

Peter Dunn:

The Commissioner raised the fact that emails are a form of formal documentation and that it is therefore necessary to be circumspect with what is recorded in an email.  He thanked the Council for keeping ESA in the loop but suggested that it was better to hold face-to-face discussions rather than use email in certain areas.

The Commissioner stated that he had spoken with Maxine Cooper in relation to skills of the person in question.  The individual is very happy to undertake formal leadership training.  This will be done as soon a place becomes available on a course.

The issue of Senior Deputy Captains is a decision for each individual Brigade and some Brigades feel that the do not wish to go in this direction.

Tony Bartlett asked if all Captains would need to have some leadership training.  As part of the program for Captains and Deputies this type of training would be available to them also if so required.

Peter Dunn met with National Parks Assoc, together with John Fisher, Nick Lhuede and Paul Perkins (ex CEO Actew).  A forum will be established to discuss land management.  This is a step forward towards the National Fire Management School.

Tony Bartlett:

Brindabella Fire Management Plan 

Tony Bartlett suggested the possibility of issuing an invitation to a future Council meeting or providing comments out of session.  It was agreed that this should take place at next meeting.

Action:

Geoff Butler will invite Julie Crawford to speak at the next meeting, scheduled for 24 November, at 3:30pm.

Rural Fire Service:

A paper was distributed in relation to Level 2-3 Incident Management Arrangements and Mentoring.

Also distributed was a paper in relation to the Action Item on the cost of replacement of various items of the older vehicles. 

Meeting 4/2005 – 27th October, 2005 - Action Items:

	Meeting No:
	Action Item:
	Action Officer:
	Outcome:

	2005/04
	Report back to Council when CSIRO report in relation to foam testing is received.
	David Prince
	

	2005/04
	Members to report back to Council at the December meeting in relation to the “Bushfire Operational Plans 2004 – 05, Report on Activities” which was distributed.  
	All
	

	2005/04
	Namadgi Plan – comments need to be incorporated into document and distributed to Members, prior to being made into a submission.
	Dee Watson
	

	2005/04
	Brindabella Fire Management Plan – Julie Crawford to be invited to the November meeting.
	Geoff Butler
	Attending November meeting

	2005/03
	Go through the Wangary report to see if the ACT can answer all questions, then report back to Council.
	Michael Ross
	

	2005/03
	Supply TRN coverage diagrams to Council.
	Rod Shaw
	

	2005/03
	Find out the timeline for NSW building a site at Cooma for their TRN.
	Rod Shaw
	

	2005/03
	Speak with Brian Parry regarding the pump and trolley unit made specifically for use with swimming pools.
	Kevin Jeffery
	Completed

	2005/03
	Investigate what procedures could be put into place in order to manage the older vehicles in the field.
	Michael Ross
	Completed

	2005/03
	Investigate the cost for replacement of:


1)
Engine

2)
Pump

3)
Whole vehicle
	Michael Ross
	Completed

	2005/03
	Seek advice from OH & S people within ESA in relation to using older vehicles as first strike vehicles for this season, whilst waiting for the new vehicles to arrive.
	Michael Ross
	


	2005/03
	Provide information to the Minister in relation to the fleet vehicles that need to be replaced.
	Council
	

	2005/03
	Confirm venue of next meeting.
	Dee Watson
	Completed

	2005/02
	Discuss Forward Planning
	All
	Progressive

	2005/02
	Formally invite the Head of Parks to address the meeting.
	Michael Ross
	Invited

	2005/02
	Update on roll out of the TRN – Presentation to the Council in October
	
	

	2005/02
	Update of Asset Management Plan for Vehicles at next meeting for advice from Council.
	Peter Dunn
	Report Supplied

	2005/02
	Provide comment on “Lessons from the 2003 Bushfires” to Dee Watson via email.
	All
	Ongoing

	2005/02
	Provide a report in relation to the Bushfire Management School at the next meeting.
	Peter Dunn
	Ongoing

	2005/01
	Brief Council on the response provided by the RFS in response to a request made by ActewAGL in relation the implications of implementing a “Zero Fire” policy within the Cotter Catchment area.
	Nick Lheude (RFS)
	Done

	2005/01
	Kevin Jeffery asked that a status report be given at the next meeting in relation to new radios.
	Peter Dunn
	Done

	2005/01
	Tony Bartlett raised the need to discuss the implications of the Civil Actions being taken as a result of the 2003 Bushfires.
	All
	Discussed

	2005/01
	Letters of appreciation to be sent to past Members of Council.
	Peter Dunn/ Minister
	Agreed by the Minister

	2005/01
	Ensure that a letter of appreciation was sent to the Flint family.
	Dave Broderick
	Sent

	2005/01
	Peter Dunn suggested inviting relevant people from NSW RFS or NSW National Parks to attend a Bushfire Council Meeting to discuss fuel management.
	Michael Ross
	In train

	2005/01
	Documentation to be supplied at the next meeting in relation to “keeping tracks open”.
	Bruce Leaver
	Distributed

	2005/01
	Tony Bartlett offered to provide a copy of Urban Services Risk Assessment.
	Tony Bartlett
	Given to Michael Ross


	2005/01
	Review Key Lessons From the 2003 Fires, for further discussion next meeting.
	All
	Progressive

	
	Dave Broderick to invite Government Solicitor to attend meeting.


	Dave Broderick
	Agreed

	2005/01
	Send out Induction Packs to new Members not present at the meeting.
	Dee Watson
	Packs posted.
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